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President's Greeting 

 It's been another great year for Tweed Bird Observers, with members ranging far and wide 
on our second Sunday monthly outings, on personal trips inland, and for Atlassing, Birds 
Australia and other affiliated camp outs and workshops (looking at Faye and Wendy in 
particular), and for some members an overseas adventure: well - Tassie and Norfolk Island 
(Rodney, Peter and Kathy), all much to the envy and admiration of fellow members. 

 A big thanks goes to Faye Hill for telling us all where to go each month, and for the 
informative and entertaining newsletters of the last 4 plus years.  Helen Manning takes over 
from Faye, and we look forward to her making her mark.  (Some of you may also know 
Helen as the offsider to Tweed Bird Observers co-founder Andy Reimanis, who now has his 
hands full with the Caldera Art Awards.)   

 We have also moved our internet roost to a more interactive perch at 
http://tweedbirdobservers.wordpress.com.  This offers members who are online, or have 
access to the internet, the opportunity for more timely information and advice.   You'll find our 
outings calendar (under activities) complete with directions and Google map showing the 
locality, and bird lists from each outing under bird lists, thanks to Laurel Allsopp - keeper of 
the outings lists, and Treasurer in her spare time.  You can keep up to date with the projects 
Tweed Bird Observers supports, including Glossy Black Cockatoo Conservancy, Osprey 
Group Breeding and more. 

 And there's a great photo slideshow of member activities, with Peter Wilk and Jo-Ann 
Palmer already contributing some links (under Photos, slideshows) to trip photo albums and 
TBO outings hosted on other bits of the internet. 

 If you know how to send and receive email, then you can contribute to the web site now.  If 
you've got photos, videos or reports uploaded elsewhere on the internet (Flickr, YouTube, 
Facebook etc.), or you've found a good web site you'd like share, or even better, you've got 
a sighting to report, then drop by our new site, say hi and spill the beans! 

 Big thanks goes to committee members Linda Brannian (Secretary, Education Officer and 
general all around mucker-in and good egg) and David Palmer (occasional IT advisor) for 
getting the site up and running, and oversight. 

 

http://tweedbirdobservers.wordpress.com


 The annual report by Linda, which is sent to BOCA, was emailed out on Monday 30th  May, 
and offers an impressive snapshot of the club and our activities.  And while there always a 
core group of active members, I'd like to encourage all members to read the report and see if 
there's an activity you'd be prepared to make an occasional contribution to.  For members 
who are online, then please drop by the new web site and give us some feedback. 

 I'd also like to welcome new members to TBO; you'll see a range of activities if you'd like to 
get in more birdwatching, or would like to get involved in projects, surveys and public 
outreach.  So don't be afraid to put up your hand if you've got a question or want to 
volunteer. 

 Finally, I'd like to thank all the committee members for their unstinting support and time, and 
to you, all our members for your interest and continued support.  May we birds of a feather 
continue to flock together! 

Jo-Ann Palmer 

(TBO President) 

 

Outings Report 

The December, 2010, Christmas Outing was held at  Ben & Pippa�s roost, where the big 
question discussed was whether the Helmeted Guinea Fowl and its friend the rooster could 
be counted towards the day�s total birds. 

Not many birds showed themselves at the February outing to Belliss Rd., Clagiraba State 
Forest and Canungra Tunnel.  However, the highlight was an adult Tawny Frogmouth and 
two chicks, which were so well camouflaged that several participants walked straight past 
them, despite their being less than a metre from the track and less than a metre off the 
ground.  Far more birds were reported in the area last winter, so may be worth trying this 
location again in winter. 

In March we did the annual pilgrimage to Ballina to see waders before they take off for the 
northern hemisphere. We visited four sites, starting at Flat Rock, where it was good to see 
an Eastern Reef Egret (dark morph) arrive, along with Sooty Oystercatchers.  Lake Chickiba 
had some Pacific Golden Plovers,  whilst at Meldrum Park Pacific Golden Plovers, Red-
capped Plovers and Lesser Sand Plovers kept us on our toes!  Many dolphins kept us 
entertained at the walk along the river wall, much to our delight.  

The April outing to Sally Jacka�s property at Chillingham was notable for a sighting of a 
Paradise Riflebird, as well as the number of leeches! 

In May we visited the Wych-wood Forest Retreat, a lovely property. We saw 26 species, 
including doves, the rainforest pigeons, Satin Bowerbird etc. 

The June outing will see us visit the Byron Shire artificial wetland, which is actually a sewage 
treatment plant.  We�ll hope for lots of interesting birds, despite the large alternive amounts 
of water around in other localities to distract the birds. 



Other Activities 

Glossy Black Cockatoo Survey on Sunday May 22nd 2011, (by Colleen Carnes) 

There was a very well planned training day at a Murwillumbah Council meeting room, which 
provided us all with the background information required to help us become skilled volunteer 
surveyors!! 
  
 We had a choice of areas to survey and this year we chose to go to Cudgen Nature 
Reserve to look for Glossy Black Cockatoos, their feed trees and evidence of their feeding or 
�chewing� on the cones of casuarina feed trees. Each person (or group) is issued with data 
sheets for entering survey information on, as well as plentiful information relating to the 
birds, the feed trees and exactly how and what to report on. 
  
The 1 km square grid map issued to each survey group clearly outlines the area to be 
searched and shows where access most likely can be made to woodland areas. 
I  supplement this map with my own mud map, so I have somewhere to write down relevant 
information as I come across it, such as extra names, distances and presence of feed trees. 
  
Our 1 km grid square began near the caravan park, just north of Hastings Beach. 
Much of our area belonged to the Cudgen Nature Reserve, which preserves some beautiful 
coastal mixed woodland areas.  We came across flowering Banksias in the woodlands, 
being visited by a plentiful supply of feeding birds. There was also a central area of Banksia 
Heathland � where there were a lovely variety of ground plants, wildflowers and shrubs to 
discover. One picture which stays in my mind is where the fallen brown Casuarina needles 
made a soft carpet under a Black she oak.  Onto this carpet of needles, this year�s cones 
had fallen down and scattered themselves around quite decoratively.  Then came our 
reward, seeing intermingled with the cones a hundred or so �Chewing's�, which are the orts 
(or chewed cones) dropped there by the Glossy Black Cockatoos as they feed. 
 
 We saw 37 bird species during the day � but wouldn�t you know it, the Glossy Black 
Cockatoo was not one of them!!  However it was a treat to be able to find half a dozen 
different trees where there was evidence of the Glossy�s feeding in recent weeks. 
  
To our delight we ran into another TBO member who was surveying a neighbouring area.  
Next year we hope to enjoy some �border walks� with our neighbouring surveyors � and take 
advantage of the shelter shed at the Oval (which sits right on the border) for some chats 
over little and big lunch! 
 
The Glossy Black Cockatoo survey day is an ideal opportunity to go bird-watching while 
contributing to a valuable survey. 
 

Wader group  

Tweed Bird Observers is now a member of the Northern Rivers Regional Shorebird Group.  
The last meeting on May 5, 2011 was very productive.  The group is developing a brochure 
on responsible dog ownership as pertaining to dogs on beaches with shorebirds. Look 
for copies soon.  Byron Bird Buddies have obtained funding from Birds Australia to place 



Shorebird signs at entry points to critical high tide roosts, feeding and nesting beaches.  The 
signs will be modified to be area specific and reflect shorebirds from the Tweed to Clarence 
River.  Members participating in the Tweed Shorebird surveys have recommended shorebird 
species specific to the Tweed, an "amazing" flight of the Bar-tailed Godwit, and locations in 
the Tweed River Estuary, and coastal beaches.  Tweed Shire Council will be donating $500 
to produce the brochures and will work with the shorebird group to produce and site the 
shorebird signs.   

TBO has written a letter of support for the Australian Coastal Wildlife Ambassadors (ACWA) 
program operated by Australian Seabird Rescue (ASR).  This project places ACW 
Ambassadors in coastal zones susceptible to human impact through four-wheel-drive 
vehicles, dogs-off-leash disturbance, and marine debris, all of which are major threats to 
migratory and resident shorebirds.  This project targets peak school holiday periods and 
includes talking to the public, hosting community open days with invited speakers, and 
recording data on human activity.  Data is collected to inform the public and future 
management plan recommendations and prioritize conservation efforts. The ACWA program 
will provide a much needed presence and should result in public education and cooperation 
at sensitive shorebird areas during periods of high human visitation. 

  
Tweed Osprey Survey Group 

Ospreys are now starting to think about nest building and breeding, so the Osprey Survey 
Group members are keeping an eye on activities at all known nest sites.  The Hastings Point 
nest recently had a bad case of fishing line entanglement, so Faye contacted Alan Goodwin 
at NPWS, who contacted Essential Energy�.. and the very next morning Essential Energy 
staff and cherry picker accessed the nest and removed the hanging fishing line and hook.  
One osprey remained unperturbed on the nest throughout this activity.  Thanks to Faye, Alan 
and Essential Energy for helping the Hastings Point ospreys to a healthy and productive 
breeding season. 

 

Weekly birdwatching 

The Thursday morning group continues to investigate various sites around Tweed Heads 
and the southern part of the Gold Coast, weather permitting.   If you are interested in joining 
this group, contact Laurel Allsop for information regarding the venue. 

 

Coming events 

First Aid training 

Recently one of our members became ill during a Thursday outing, and it was decided that 
first aid training should be investigated for everyone�s safety.  As a result, Laurel has 
investigated training options and needs to know NOW which dates are best to make sure we 
can meet the minimum attendance (10). We have proposed either Monday 
8th or Wednesday 10th  of August.  We will choose the day with the most responses.  If 
your first choice is not selected you are still welcome to come. 



The training will be of 3 - 4 hours duration, starting maybe 9am. It will include basic first aid 
with "hands on" practice, and will be held in the hall at Kingscliff VMR.  Final details to be 
advised when the numbers are in.  Please reply immediately to Laurel at 
londen14@bigpond.com so she can confirm with our trainer and book the hall.  There is no 
charge to attendees and thus no actual certificate is awarded.  We will ask members to 
approve a club donation to St. John Ambulance. 

IBA Surveys 

Tweed Bird Observers will again assist with surveys in Important Bird Areas (IBAs). Both the 
Rufous Scrub-bird and the Alberts Lyrebird are key species within Important Bird Areas 
(IBAs) identified by Birds Australia.  Faye Hill is co-ordinating these surveys, and further 
information may be sought from Faye on 66779095. 

Rufous Scrub Bird Surveys in the Border Ranges, camping at Forest Tops:  
 
September - Fri 16 (arrive and camp overnight), Sat 17 and Sun 18 survey both days,         
commencing 7.30am.  
 
October - Fri 14 (arrive and camp overnight), Sat 15 and Sun 16 survey both days, 
commencing 7.30am. 

Albert's Lyrebird Surveys: 

July, Saturday 16 - camp overnight in Mebbin National Park but we will drive to Wollumbin 
National Park (Brummies Lookout area) and survey there on morning of Sunday 17  

August, Saturday 6 - camp overnight, possibly Maccas Camp Ground, via Main Arm, 
Mullumbimby (to be confirmed). We will survey in Mt Jerusalem National Park on morning of 
Sunday 7 

  
  
 Bird comings and goings: 
The Thursday outing group were greatly relieved to see the Beach Stone-curlew at the 
Tweed River Entrance in May after an absence of 7 months, having thought it was lost 
forever. 
 
The cooler months see the disappearance of some birds and the reappearance of others.  
The cuckoos changed over in February, with the disappearance of the Channel-billed and 
Brush Cuckoos and  the Koel, but the Fantail and Shining Bronze Cuckoos reappeared. 
Flocks of Topknot Pigeons have been around for some months.  Golden Whistlers were 
heard in March, heralding autumn, and the Grey Fantail and Scarlet Honeyeater reappeared 
also.  Some lucky birdos have heard the Noisy Pitta and Alberts Lyrebird calling near their 
properties. 
 
  
Membership and renewals 
Membership renewal is due on 1 July.  The membership renewal form is provided, and 
should be filled in and, with subscription, returned to Laurel Allsopp either in person at a 

mailto:londen14@bigpond.com


meeting, or sent through the post, or by direct deposit � however if doing a direct deposit, 
please advise Laurel by email of the date of the deposit, otherwise it is very difficult to trace.  
  
Welcome to all the recent new members, who bring our total membership up to 74!  
 
 
 

Birds Australia and Bird Observation & Conservation Australia merger �  

it�s YES! 

 At the AGMs on 21 May, members of Birds Australia and Bird Observation & Conservation 
Australia (BOCA) voted on whether the two organisations should merge. 
  
Members of both organisations voted for the merger of Birds Australia and BOCA to create 
BirdLife Australia. 
  
The new organisation is to be called BirdLife Australia.   See www.birdsaustralia.com.au for 
more information.  
 
 
 
 
 

 

 

http://www.birdsaustralia.com.au

